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Introduction 

 

The NHS Lothian Steering Group for Quality Improvement (QI) in Mental Health, Psychology Services and 
CAMHS is extremely pleased to endorse this Quality Improvement Plan for 2017/18, underscoring its 
commitment to ensure the sustainable development of a strong culture of continuous and measurable 
quality improvement across all mental health services in Lothian. This plan will further embed the 
tremendous work undertaken over a number of years across all service areas, in particular during 2016, 
with the establishment of the QI project team, the QI learning and support network and positive outcomes 
from a number of key projects across the service including acute care, psychological therapies and CAMHS 
services.   

 

We would like to encourage all staff to participate in the continuing development of this exciting 
programme, which places improvements to patient care, safety and experience, quality of care and 
measurable outcomes at the heart of all our services 

 

 

 

 

 

Peter Le Fevre, Associate Medical Director, Royal Edinburgh and Associated Services 
Chair of the NHS Lothian Mental Health QI Steering Group 
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Overview 

The level of QI work undertaken in local mental health services continued to expand during 2016, with 52 
QI projects currently underway. These projects focus on a variety of topics: improving access to and flow 
through the services, improving patient experience and examining pathways and improved processes 
within the service. Whilst some of these projects are at the planning stage, some are testing change ideas 
and some of the teams have already recorded significant improvements. This expansion of the programme 
has occurred alongside dedicated training and programme support, including development of clinical lead 
and project management roles.  

During 2017/18, we are committed to continue to develop the QI team support and training structures 
necessary to ensure the sustainable delivery of the overall Mental Health, Psychology and CAMHS QI 
programme over coming years. 

 
The 2017/18 plan 

Whilst quality improvement activity will be encouraged across all clinical areas, there will be a continuing 
focus on supporting projects that address key strategic and operational goals, so supporting the delivery of 
the safest and most effective care to patients.  

Key overarching quality objectives are: 

• To improve the experience and outcomes for patients and carers who use all our services in Lothian 

 

In order to deliver on our key objectives, our agreed quality improvement priority areas for 2017/18 are: 

• Improve the quality of the inpatient care pathway in the context of the reprovisioning of hospital 
based Mental Health Services  

• Provide timely access to evidence based assessment,  therapies and treatment 
• Improve the safety and quality of mental and physical healthcare for patients 

 

 

Example driver diagrams linking to the agreed quality improvement priority areas for 2017/18 are included 
in Appendix B. 

 

 

 

 

 

 



         

     



    
    

     

Integration of service delivery 

Our aim is to have a comprehensive and effective quality improvement programme in mental health in 
NHS Lothian by April 2018, so ensuring the continuing development of safe and high quality care for all. 
Our collective goal is to deliver the right care, at the right time and in the right place for all patients with 
mental health difficulties, to drive and support the integration of services and improve the standardisation 
of clinical tools and outcomes across departments. Quality improvement work will focus on effective 
integration of care delivery across and between services, teams and individual care practitioners, 
facilitating safe transitions of care and effective care planning and delivery.  

 

Challenges, Risks and Mitigation Strategies 

With much good work underway, a key challenge is to ensure that we continue to invest in and develop 
our staff. We will strive to ensure our staff have access to training and the ongoing supports they need to 
translate knowledge and skills into practice. We will continue to work closely with the NHS Lothian Quality 
Academy to encourage and nominate key staff to attend Quality Improvement Skills Courses and Planning 
for Quality training.  

A Quality Improvement Clinic has recently been established in order to support teams with developing and 
progressing and sustaining work on specific improvement projects. By attending the QI Clinic, staff will 
receive support with QI methodology and project management. Analytical support and coaching will be 
available. Dates for the QI Clinic have been set for 2017 and advertised within the service.  

We will continue to develop a Quality Improvement Network, an emerging collaboration committed to 
partnership working and improving quality across the system. We will continue to focus work on improving 
waiting times within outpatient services and examining gaps and potential opportunities to enhance 
continuity of care. In particular, we strive to ease the transition from inpatient to outpatient care, in our 
efforts to reduce readmissions and improve access to community services and care. 

 

 
Posters promoting QI Network and QI Clinic



    
    

     

A significant test of our focus includes the recent launch of a major project aiming to reduce occupied bed 
days within the Royal Edinburgh Hospital acute wards, in addition to continuous work on improving access 
to psychological therapies and CAMHS. These initiatives will require significant QI focus and attention as 
staff begin to map and improve clinical workflow processes. By dedicating QI resources to these important 
areas, we aim to ensure successful project implementation with positive outcomes. 

The QI in Mental Health Steering Group team will maintain the focus on strategic objectives within the 
current and developing management structures across NHS Lothian. This will enable the core QI team to 
maintain the focus on the key organisational quality commitments. The work of the QI core team will 
continue to evolve and spread through wider NHS Lothian Mental Health, Psychology Services and CAMHS 
as learning from individual projects are spread through the services that engage staff and teams, and so 
improve the wider quality of care provision.  

 

Information Management Systems 

The Mental Health QI Core Team recently agreed to test a newly available tool in order to optimise 
improvement opportunities. ‘QI Life’ testing will commence early this year and we are hoping that its 
outcome will lead to successful implementation of a ‘QI Life’ platform in order to manage and share 
Quality Improvement projects. QI Life is a project management tool that provides a user friendly platform 
for users to upload a summary of their projects, driver diagrams and basic project data. Implementation of 
QI Life will result in: 

• Effective and efficient use of resources 
 

• Quality of the project experience for staff 
 

• Effective reporting and monitoring of the projects                                                                                                                                             
 

 

 

                                                                                                                                       

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Testing of QI Life within our services 



    
     

 

Engagement of Broader Leadership 

The goal of the leadership team is to ensure management support and engagement with key projects. The 
Quality Improvement Core group and Steering group were established to discuss the progress and support 
requirements for successful implementation of the plan. The leadership teams continue to explore 
opportunities to release capacity and involve service users in support of the plan. 

 
Staff and Patient Engagement 

It is essential for the development of QI program to engage effectively with staff, service users and cares. 
Based on our believe that clinical quality is driven by ‘front line’ teams that provide the service, measures 
of staff and patient experience will be developed in order to ensure that services remain focused on the 
needs of our service users, staff, patients and carers alike. This information will be used to direct service 
planning and quality improvement efforts. The QI program will engage fully with staff, patient and carer 
groups.  

A newsletter will be published regularly in 2017, with contribution from our staff, patients, families and 
visitors in order to promote our quality improvement work.  

 

Accountability Management 

The Quality Improvement Steering group will meet regularly on a two monthly basis to foster and monitor 
the developing QI programme, giving direction and support to the Core QI team. Individual services will 
develop their QI programs through their own local management and quality improvement teams. Overall 
outcomes will be developed and monitored by formal NHS Lothian management structures. 

The established Quality Improvement Core group will meet every two weeks in order to closely monitor 
operational progress and the support provided to the overall programme. 

 
Summary 

The QI plan for 2017/18 builds on the strong foundations established through the work of the Scottish 
Patient Safety Programme in Mental Health and the NHS Lothian Quality Academy. Through this period we 
aim to further develop a sustainable level of support and training to enable QI work to flourish in all areas 
of mental health within NHS Lothian. We will also target and prioritise particular resources and support to 
meet key improvement areas in line with key service and organisational objectives. The driver diagram in 
Appendix A provides an overview of our overall plan. 

There are currently Quality Improvement Teams (QITs) in the principal Mental Health, Psychology Service 
and CAMHS areas. These teams have historically focussed on Quality Assurance as well as Quality 
Improvement. Going forward we would encourage further development of QITs in all areas with a strong 
emphasis on service level development of improvement programmes in support of the agreed Lothian 
priority areas as outlined in this plan.  



           

 

Appendix A 
High level driver diagram – overall plan overview 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

Appendix B 
Driver diagram for the project to improve the quality of the inpatient care pathway in the context of the reprovisioning of the hospital based Mental Health 
Services 



           
     

 

Driver diagrams for timely access to evidence based assessment therapies and treatment 

 

 



           
     

 

 



           
   

 

Driver diagram for improving physical health of patients 

 



           
   

 

Driver diagram for improving mental health of patients 



              

 

 


